

2014

Developments in Financial Services Regulation: A Canadian Perspective

Poonam Puri

Osgoode Hall Law School of York University, ppuri@osgoode.yorku.ca

Andrew Nichol

Source Publication:

Canadian Business Law Journal. Volume 55, No. 2 (2014), p. 453.

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.osgoode.yorku.ca/scholarly_works



Part of the [Securities Law Commons](#)



This work is licensed under a [Creative Commons Attribution 3.0 License](#).

Repository Citation

Puri, Poonam and Nichol, Andrew, "Developments in Financial Services Regulation: A Canadian Perspective" (2014). *Articles & Book Chapters*. 2225.

https://digitalcommons.osgoode.yorku.ca/scholarly_works/2225

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by the Faculty Scholarship at Osgoode Digital Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Articles & Book Chapters by an authorized administrator of Osgoode Digital Commons.

55 CBLJ 454 - DEVELOPMENTS IN FINANCIAL SERVICES REGULATION: A COMPARATIVE PERSPECTIVE *

2014 article

Poonam Puri ** and Andrew Nichol

In the years following the financial crisis, there has been increased scrutiny of financial institutions as economic and social actors. The crisis highlighted the dual issues of access to financial services and the structural and behavioural regulation of banks and countries have introduced various prudential, governance and access-based reforms. This article addresses eight specific issues spanning three main areas of reform. The three areas of reform are: the availability and provision of financial services; behavioural reforms designed to discourage excessive risk-taking and promote sound corporate governance practices in financial institutions; and prudential reforms designed to reduce risk in financial institutions. The eight specific issues are: (1) access to retail banking services in Canada; (2) access to short-term credit and payday lending; (3) the Equator Principles for project finance; (4) whistle-blower protection and self-regulation by audit committees; (5) corporate governance strategies for effective risk management; (6) executive compensation and say-on-pay; (7) the regulation of proprietary trading by insured depository institutions; and (8) central clearing of over-the-counter derivatives. Topics 1-3 relate to the first of the three broad areas of reform identified above; topics 4-6 relate to the second area of reform; and topics 7-8 relate to the third.

I. INTRODUCTION

An effective banking system is critical for the growth and development of a modern economy. Access to high quality and predictable financial services facilitates long-term economic planning and stability. However, leverage and credit risk also creates complex corporate governance and risk management challenges. Following the financial crisis regulators around the world introduced new prudential and governance standards designed to control risk within financial institutions and encourage sound management practices. Similarly, there has been increased scrutiny

Page 455

of the role of bank and non-bank financial institutions serve as gatekeepers for accessing financial products and as social actors. Because of the prominent role of financial services in the modern economy, barriers to access can limit an individual's prosperity and ability to fully participate in society. However, the unscrupulous provision of high risk financial products can also have social and economic consequences, as seen in the United States subprime mortgage crisis.

Based on these principles of effective prudential regulation and access to financial services, this paper identifies eight contemporary issues affecting financial institutions, regulators, and consumers.

Parts II-IV of the paper focus on the availability and provision of financial services. Part II considers the access to retail banking services for low income Canadians and those in remote communities. Part III evaluates the availability and risks created by short-term consumer credit by examining the growth of payday lending institutions. Part IV assesses the reporting requirements of the Equator Principles for project finance in the developing world.

Parts V-VII address behavioural reforms designed to discourage excessive risk taking and promote sound corporate governance practices in financial institutions. Part V considers the United States' decision to award whistle-blowers a portion of any regulatory sanctions greater than \$1 million and discusses its impact on the capacity of the audit committee. Part VI contrasts the corporate governance reforms developed under the United States' Dodd-Frank Act, [1](#) the Basel Committee on Banking Supervision's "Principles for Enhancing Corporate Governance", [2](#) and South Africa's King Code III [3](#) reforms. This comparison evaluates the strengths and weaknesses of reforms designed to enhance the capacity and autonomy of board committees and process-based reforms, which attempt to affect the means by which decisions are made and the manner in which issues are considered. Part VII examines say-on-pay legislation in the United States and United Kingdom to assess whether these votes help align the

Page 456

compensation structure of bank executives with the long-term interests of various stakeholder groups.

Parts VIII and IX examine prudential reforms designed to reduce risk in financial institutions. Part VIII considers whether the United States' "Volcker Rule", [4](#) banning short-term proprietary trading by insured financial institutions is an appropriate response to high-risk trading strategies and market manipulation. Part IX provides an update on the implementation of over-the-counter derivatives clearing through central clearing counterparties.

II. IMPROVING ACCESS TO RETAIL BANKING SERVICES

Access to consumer banking services is critical for sustainable economic growth and the reduction of poverty. [5](#) In particular, bank accounts are often pre-requisites for obtaining social security, long-term credit, accessing financial services such as mortgages, cashing cheques and paying bills without additional fees. [6](#) In both the developed world and developing nations, the capacity to acquire a retail bank account is widely regarded as a crucial divide in terms of social status and regional development. [7](#) To address this concern, Canadian law provides that consumers have the right to open a basic bank account. This section explores the issue of access to retail banking and basic credit services in Canada and throughout the developing world, by examining the effectiveness of Canada's right to open a basic bank account initiative and the availability of credit for low income individuals or individuals with limited financial history.

The consumer banking sector in Canada is dominated by the "Big-Five" banks who control over 85% of the assets in the Canadian financial system. [8](#) Although regional credit unions have

Page 457

been recognized for providing enhanced customer service and low-cost banking options to consumers, the high degree of concentration in the Canadian financial services market has resulted in limited price-based competition among the large banks for basic product offerings. [9](#) In 2003, the Government of Canada enacted the Access to Basic Banking Services Regulations, [10](#) which stipulate that, subject to certain identification requirements designed to prevent money laundering and terrorist financing, [11](#) individuals have the right to open a basic bank account irrespective of whether they are unemployed, are an undischarged bankrupt, or do not have funds to make an initial deposit. [12](#) Similar proposals have been explored in Europe, which is currently in the process of tabling legislation guaranteeing access to basic banking services [13](#) and in South Africa through its voluntary Code of Banking Practice. [14](#)

Despite the Access to Basic Banking Services Regulation, a significant number of low income Canadians -- many of whom are located in remote communities -- do not have access to, or

choose not to access, basic banking services. [15](#) However, the effectiveness of measures designed to increase access to basic banking services is largely constrained by the extent to which consumers are aware of their rights. According to the former commissioner of the Financial Consumer Agency of Canada, William Knight, educat

Page 458

ing marginalized Canadians about their right to open a basic deposit account is particularly challenging given the low literacy levels and language barriers that exist in these communities. [16](#) Since many low income Canadians do not possess the basic documentation required to open an account, the identification requirements may also create systemic barriers to access. [17](#) Consequently, it has proven difficult to overcome the existing divide between the banked and unbanked members of society.

Creating adequate economic and social incentives for financial institutions to provide services in remote and low income areas is one of the central challenges for overcoming these institutional barriers. This lack of incentives is compounded by Canada's geographic expanse. Thus, although Canada has one of the highest ratios of branch banks and automatic teller machines per capita in the world, it also has one of the lowest ratios per square kilometer. [18](#) Although expanded access to banking services in multiple languages, remote and online banking services and Aboriginal banking initiatives have started to address this concern, [19](#) financial literacy remains one of the most significant barriers to full participation. Given the low literacy levels in these communities, it is critical that financial institutions and regulators work with community organizations to develop long-term partnerships designed to promote enhanced financial engagement. [20](#) Communication strategies should be developed using plain language or alternative mediums which can be understood by persons with low literacy and those who are not fluent in one of Canada's official or First Nations' languages. [21](#)

Page 459

Canadian financial institutions have been active in exploring methods for delivering financial services to remote communities and vulnerable segments of society. For instance, the Royal Bank of Canada has flown representatives into remote communities to assist residents in opening deposit accounts and implementing direct deposit services with employers. [22](#) As a result of this initiative, residents and merchants are now able to use electronic payment methods such as debit to cover day-to-day expenses, thereby reducing cash liquidity issues in this community. [23](#) Similarly, Scotiabank has developed an "Aboriginal Community Initiative", which partners with community leaders to promote enhanced financial literacy and develop social ties within the these communities. [24](#) For instance, through a partnership with the Martin Aboriginal Education Initiative and the Band Council of the Opaskwayak Cree Nation --- a remote Aboriginal community in northern Manitoba --- Scotiabank created an entrepreneurship program which assists high school students in developing the financial literacy and skills required for business ownership. [25](#) Through grassroots initiatives such as these, regulators, financial institutions, and community organizations can work to together to expand the overall financial literacy of the community and, over time, introduce more advanced financial products which can assist with economic development and entrepreneurship.

Basic deposit banking services are a cornerstone of a modern financial system. When individuals have access to basic banking services they are more likely and able to engage in long-term financial planning, develop enhanced financial literacy, and access more advanced financial products. Consequently, it is critical that regulators and institutions work together to

ensure individuals have sufficient access to banking services. Access to basic bank services must extend beyond simply reducing legal barriers to

Page 460

access; it also requires the reduction of systemic and cultural barriers which may discourage individuals from accessing these services. Consequently, attaining these objectives will require co-operation from all segments of society including regulators, financial institutions and community organizations.

III. ACCESS TO SHORT-TERM CREDIT AND PAYDAY LENDING

Although household debt-to-income levels in the United States have decreased significantly from their high in 2008, Canadian household debt has increased substantially following the financial crisis. [26](#) As such, the availability and use of consumer credit and the risks associated with rising interest rates continue to pose significant challenges for the stability of Canada's financial system. [27](#) Tightening credit markets may force consumers to rely on alternative credit products to meet their needs. Short-term credit products such as payday loans, lines of credit, and credit cards frequently charge high interest rates. When these loans are not paid off in a timely manner, consumers can easily become trapped in mounting debt and unable to pay the increasing service costs associated with loans. [28](#) In response, there have been calls by consumer advocates for government to impose interest rate caps and increase the regulations surrounding these credit products. [29](#)

The issue of consumer over-indebtedness and high-risk credit can be approached from two different perspectives. First, consumers may lack the financial literacy necessary to fully understand the risk associated with these products and as a result may be unable to manage their indebtedness. Thus, increases in consumer literacy and disclosure may represent a potential legislative solution. Secondly, because of the high interest rates charged on these loans, lenders can accept higher default rates and

Page 461

do not have a sufficient incentive to conduct a detailed assessment of the debtor's creditworthiness. Interest rate regulation would force lenders to impose more stringent lending requirements in order to ensure the profitability of these loans.

Although short-term consumer credit presents a high degree of risk for consumers who lack the education to appropriately manage these instruments, short-term credit serves a valuable role by smoothing income irregularities in income and expenditures thereby facilitating greater individual and macro-economic stability. [30](#) In addition, because credit cards and lines of credit often have lower lending requirements than higher value products they provide a mechanism for individuals to build their credit rating.

In many jurisdictions, payday lending has emerged as an alternative to the conventional banking system and it has quickly acquired a significant market presence. The Australian National Financial Service estimates that between 2008 and 2011, the principal value of payday loans provided each year has increased from approximately \$500 million to \$800 million. [31](#) This suggests there is significant market demand for short-term credit, which is not being met by the traditional banking system.

In Canada, payday lenders offer loans of up to half the applicant's biweekly salary to a maximum of \$1,500. The principal and any accrued interest is payable in full at the end of the 14-day period. Payday lenders typically charge flat rates ranging from \$17-\$25 per \$100 loaned. [32](#) Although some provinces have prohibited payday lenders from rolling over a maturing loan at

the end of the period and thereby charging compound interest on the principal plus accrued interest, lenders may continue to charge interest on the principal loan following a default. [33](#)

The high interest rates charged by payday lenders have attracted significant scrutiny and calls for regulatory reform. In 2006, the Government of Canada enacted legislation, which criminalized "usury" interest rates of 60% or more per annum. [34](#) However, as a
Page 462

result of an exception in the Criminal Code which permits higher interest rates when loans for less than \$1,500 are provided by a provincially licensed lender and the repayment period is less than 62 days, payday lenders are able to continue to charge annual percentage rates higher than 60% on their 14-day contracts. [35](#)

Proponents of payday lending maintain that high interest rates are necessary given the high risk of default and unsecured nature of payday loans. Assuming an average default rate of 5%, payday lenders are required to charge an annual percentage rate of 130% or \$5 per \$100 loaned in order to recover the principal value of a defaulting loan. Research by Mark Flannery and Katherine Samolyk into the business model for payday lending found that lenders' operating costs were approximately \$8.33 per \$100 loaned. Thus, under this model, to be economically viable, lenders must charge an interest rate of at least 346.6% per annum to cover the costs of default and overhead. [36](#) By contrast, conventional unsecured credit provided by financial institutions usually has more stringent eligibility requirements, longer periods, and higher principal amounts; thus the marginal rate of return on each loan tends to be greater and the interest rates lower. [37](#)

However, advocates of stringent regulation of consumer credit, such as United States Senator Elizabeth Warren support direct government intervention including the creation of a financial products oversight body, which would establish standards and evaluate the "safety" of financial products marketed to a retail audience --- similar to the physical product safety review required for other consumer products. [38](#) Warren argues that the risks and terms of financial products should be disclosed in a manner that can be easily understood by the target audience. [39](#) Although complex and tightly worded contracts may be legally sound, they are of limited social utility if purchasers are unable to easily identify their rights, responsibilities, and liabilities under the contract. Despite the difficulties inherent in reading these contracts, lenders may be hesitant to use a less technical version

Page 463

given the emergence of payday lender class actions. [40](#) Consequently, a balance must be established between the need for legally complete agreements and readability for the average consumer.

Canada has been reluctant to aggressively regulate interest rates charged by payday lenders. Instead regulators introduced licensing requirements, enhanced disclosure standards and developed consumer education initiatives, which encourage individuals to consider other credit products with lower annual percentage rates, such as credit cards, lines of credit, and bank account overdrafts where available. [41](#) These educational programs utilize a combination of print and video media, which highlight how payday loans differ from other credit products and outline the debtor's rights on default. [42](#) However, in order for these education initiatives to be effective, it is critical that they are presented to consumers in a manner and in locations where it may influence their decision to apply for a payday loan. [43](#) In addition, payday lenders must be licensed by the province in which they operate and are liable for regulatory sanctions if they are found not to have complied with the governing legislation. [44](#)

Where properly regulated, payday lending can fill a market void for individuals with poor or insufficient credit history. Although some of the larger financial institutions have experimented with various small principal lending programs such as microcredit in the developing world, similar lending initiatives have not been introduced domestically. [45](#) This may suggest that there are not

Page 464

adequate returns in this lending market to justify intervention by the larger financial institutions. As a result, the provision of microcredit and other non-conventional credit products continue to be confined to smaller credit unions and community organizations. [46](#)

Similar to retail banking service, access to credit is important for individuals to fully participate in modern society. However, as financial institutions become more conservative in their lending practices, low income consumers are increasingly forced to rely on payday lenders for short-term, small-value credit. Because of the high default rates and low margins on payday loans, increased regulation of interest rates may limit the viability of payday lending as a business. Consequently, any decision on whether to regulate the interest rates charged by payday lenders will depend on society's opinion on the appropriate balance between the right of high-risk debtors to access credit, the short-term liquidity appropriate for their default risk and the appropriate role for consumer protection standards designed to prevent these individuals from becoming entrapped in debt. [47](#)

IV. THE EQUATOR PRINCIPLES FOR PROJECT FINANCE

As society has become increasingly attentive to the impact of the extractive industries on the communities in which they operate, there has been greater focus on the relationship between project finance and sustainable development. In response, a consortium of nine of the world's largest financial institutions developed the Equator Principles. The Equator Principles are a set of 10 corporate governance and project finance due diligence guidelines, designed to improve and harmonize the environmental and social risk management practices of these institutions. [48](#)

As of May, 2012, the number of Equator Principles financial institutions has grown to 77 around the world. [49](#) In addition, the

Page 465

Equator Principles financial institutions recently released a draft of the third edition of the Equator Principles, which covers a broader range of financing agreements and introduces new requirements relating to climate change and the United Nations' "Protect, Respect and Remedy" Framework for Business and Human Rights. [50](#)

The cornerstone of the Equator Principles framework is Principle 10 --- Reporting. Requiring financial institutions to disclose details of their project finance initiatives will assist outside actors in monitoring compliance and making recommendations for future reform. However, the lack of consistency in the reporting practices of the Equator Principles Financial Institutions significantly limits the utility of this information.

The Equator Principles require member institutions to assess and categorize all loans greater than \$10 million based on the magnitude and likelihood of adverse social impacts and develop an action plan to mitigate the impacts of the project with significant or demonstrable environmental or social costs. When a project with significant or demonstrable environmental or social costs is conducted in a non-high income Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) country or non-OECD country, the financier is required to disclose details of the project and consult with affected communities in a structured and culturally appropriate manner. Equator

Principles financial institutions are then required to retain independent experts to review their project finance assessments, include covenants in their finance agreements obligating borrowers to comply with the financier's social and environmental risk-mitigation strategy, and retain independent experts to monitor their compliance.

Critics suggest the Equator Principles may constitute "green-washing" by member institutions and have had a limited impact on sustainable development. [51](#) Rather, the principles simply require institutions to disclose pre-existing due diligence. In particular, banks have traditionally conducted detailed analysis of the

Page 466

solvency, political, social and environmental risks associated with project finance subject to the Equator Principles because these projects are structured through operating companies, which provide creditors with limited recourse against the parent corporation. Thus, critics suggest the Equator Principles have not had the effect of forcing the member institutions to modify their behaviour. [52](#) However, proponents contend that, despite the voluntary character of the Equator Principles and the shortcomings in current reporting practices, these requirements have increased the accountability and transparency of project finance. [53](#) Moreover, as a universal set of project finance guidelines, the Equator Principles have the potential to prevent a race to the bottom and will lessen the regulatory burden for the host state. [54](#)

Ultimately the efficacy of the Equator Principles will be contingent on the ability of outside actors to monitor compliance, compare the lending practices of various institutions, and use this information to encourage institutions to introduce substantive changes to their lending practices. However, this potential is impaired by the inconsistent reporting practices of member institutions. Thus it would be useful for the Equator Principles financial institutions to standardize their reporting practices. In addition, although many banks voluntarily disclose aggregate data on sector, location and value of projects financed, [55](#) it would be useful for comparative purposes to receive this information on a country-by-country and sectoral basis. This information would facilitate more detailed analysis of how financial institutions are allocating their high-, medium- and low-risk projects and the overlap of this data.

In sum, the introduction of the reporting requirements to the Equator Principles has the potential to significantly improve the

Page 467

transparency and accountability of international project finance. However, greater standardization and more detailed reporting requirements are necessary to fully realize this potential.

V. WHISTLE-BLOWER PROTECTION AND SELF-REGULATION BY AUDIT COMMITTEES

Whistle-blower protection and financial rewards for whistle-blowers serve an important role in ensuring companies comply with the heightened behaviour and risk management standards imposed following the financial crisis. This legislation can be designed to either protect whistle-blowers from retaliation by their employer or provide incentives for employees to disclose wrongdoing. The balance between these two models has resulted in debate on whether whistle-blowers should be required to first disclose the wrongdoing within their firm and exhaust all internal avenues or whether whistle-blowers should be permitted to disclose the wrongdoing to outside authorities. This section contrasts the internal disclosure model developed under the

Sarbanes Oxley Act [56](#) with the Dodd-Frank Act's approach of providing awards to whistle-blowers who provide information which leads to a successful enforcement action. [57](#)

The United States was one of the first countries to enact whistle-blower legislation. Under the False Claims Act of 1863, individuals were permitted to bring a qui tam claim as a "relator" on behalf of the United States government against individuals and government contractors for defrauding the state. [58](#) If successful, the claimant was entitled to retain up to 50% of the proceeds of the action. [59](#) In addition, whistle-blowers were entitled to bring a claim against their employer for any retaliation by their employer resulting from the decision to bring a qui tam claim. [60](#) Over the next century, a series of legislative amendments and judicial decisions significantly narrowed the scope of the False Claims Act to focus primarily on fraud within government and in government contracts. [61](#)

Page 468

Following the collapses of Enron and WorldCom, whistle-blower protection laws were significantly expanded to provide enhanced protection for whistle-blowers in publicly listed companies and establish internal structures to assist employees in reporting wrongdoing to the company's audit committee. Under the Sarbanes Oxley Act, any employee who is retaliated against for providing information that assists public officials or management in the investigation of fraud or violation of Securities Exchange Commission (SEC) rules is entitled to any financial or equitable relief necessary to make them whole. [62](#) Severe criminal penalties of up to 10 years in prison were also introduced for retaliation against whistle-blowers. [63](#) In addition, the Sarbanes Oxley Act also requires corporate audit committees to play a more active role in identifying and investigating fraud and violations of SEC rules by developing an internal action plan for reporting, tracking, and managing internal disclosures of wrongdoing. [64](#)

Despite these supports, entrenched institutional cultures may create social and institutional barriers for whistle-blowers wanting to disclose wrongdoing. Although fraud and misconduct in financial institutions represent an avoidable business loss and liability, which management has an incentive to eliminate, there are high social costs associated with whistle-blowing, irrespective of whether any direct retaliation occurs. In particular, when an individual is sufficiently proximate to the wrongdoing so as to be able to provide sufficient details to the audit committee, they are likely to face significant upheaval in their work environment, potentially be stigmatized by affected colleagues, and suffer long-term career repercussions as a result of management's efforts to address the wrongdoing. [65](#) Although whistle-blowers are entitled to bring a claim for monetary compensation and reinstatement following retaliation by their employer, only 10% of whistle-blowers who brought claims against their former employer were successful in obtaining compensation or reinstatement and 55% failed to establish a cause

Page 469

of action. [66](#) Consequently, there may be strong disincentives for employees to report fraud to the audit committee.

The ability of regulators to offer monetary awards may help in overcoming the social and professional repercussions faced by whistle-blowers and may help increase regulatory intensity. Under the Dodd-Frank Act, whistle-blowers are entitled to receive a financial award of 10-30% of any judicial or monetary settlement between the SEC and the reported firm. [67](#) A recent study by the Association of Certified Fraud Examiners found that more than three times as many frauds are uncovered by tipsters within the impugned firm than by any other means. [68](#) As such, whistle-blowing incentives present a powerful regulatory instrument, which has the capacity to promote greater compliance within affected firms. By providing an incentive for employees to

disclose wrongdoing within their organization, regulators are able to devolve a portion of the costs of uncovering fraud to the individual level and increase the capacity of regulators to investigate and prosecute a wider range of offences.

Whistle-blowing awards create a financial incentive for whistle-blowers to assert their claim outside of the accountability framework established by the audit committee. The presence of this incentive may encourage whistle-blowers to act in an opportunistic and self-serving manner, rather than disclosing wrongdoing out of a sense of moral imperative. [69](#) Thus, the benefits of enhanced disclosure of corporate wrongdoing must be weighed against the potential corporate governance costs. In particular, providing incentives for employees to disclose corporate wrongdoing and fraud to outside actors may inhibit the ability of the audit committee to identify and address behavioural issues within the organization on a proactive basis. Incentivizing employees to disclose wrongdoing outside the institutional frame

Page 470

work may foster a culture that does not support those who disclose wrongdoing. Therefore, although these incentives may be effective from an enforcement perspective, they may not support long-term behaviour modification. In order to offset these concerns, it is important that audit committees develop adequate internal structures to support employees in disclosing potential wrongdoing internally.

Providing monetary incentives for whistle-blowers to report wrongdoing to regulators has the potential to reduce the costs associated of identifying fraud, increase regulatory intensity, and mitigate the professional costs associated with whistle-blowing. However, these incentives may also reduce the capacity of the audit committee to address these concerns internally. Therefore, it is critical that institutions develop an effective internal whistle-blower program that is strongly supported by management and enables employees to make disclosures without fear of reprisal.

[70](#)

VI. CORPORATE GOVERNANCE STRATEGIES FOR EFFECTIVE RISK-MANAGEMENT

As leaders in the capital markets, banks serve an important role in promoting market confidence and macro-economic stability. Because of the large number of stakeholders who are directly and indirectly affected by the conduct of financial institutions, banks are, in many respects, distinct from non-financial institutions. Effective corporate governance in financial institutions requires boards of directors and senior management to develop substantive strategies designed to effectively identify and manage the unique risk exposures inherent with financial institutions, rather than engaging in a series of generic procedural formalities. This section explores the role of corporate governance in financial institutions and contrasts the reforms made under South Africa's King Code III with those proposed by the Basel Committee on Banking Supervision, and United States' Dodd-Frank Act.

The asymmetry between a financial institution's notional risk exposure and the capacity of leverage to serve as a multiplier on returns creates significant corporate governance challenges for financial institutions and may exacerbate agency conflicts between

Page 471

equity and non-equity stakeholders. In financial institutions, the vast majority of assets are provided by depositors. For instance, Canadian financial institutions have an average ratio of liabilities to equity of 17.6:1, [71](#) whereas corporate debt to equity in Canada is approximately 0.55:1. [72](#) Although this discrepancy is partially reflective of the nature of the banking relationship, it also suggests that traditional models of corporate governance, shareholder

involvement, and risk management may not be directly transferable to financial institutions. Because, equity holders have a fixed potential loss and unlimited potential gains they rationally favour using the institution's leverage to generate high yields. By contrast, depositors and bondholders have a fixed claim vis-a-vis the institution and rationally support stronger risk management policies designed to ensure the security of their claims. Therefore, corporate governance standards should be designed to ensure directors consider and appropriately balance the interests of these various stakeholders.

The United States Dodd-Frank Act promotes increased shareholder involvement in the governance of financial institutions through the use of say-on-pay votes and, enhanced proxy requirements, and it builds upon the New York Stock Exchange's (NYSE) existing restrictions on the ability of brokers to beneficially vote their clients' shares for director elections and other significant matters. [73](#) In addition, banks and bank-holding companies with more than \$10 billion in assets are required to establish a risk management committee. [74](#) It is presumed that the creation of a board-level risk management committee will result in greater risk-specific oversight and accountability to external stakeholders for the institution's risk management policies. Moreover, the independent directors who serve on this committee will provide a degree of separation from the institutional conflicts which may promote excessive risk-taking. [75](#) Thus, these measures represent a primarily

Page 472

structural approach to corporate governance reform, which attempts to facilitate enhanced oversight by independent directors and shareholders. [76](#) Although structural reforms may assist institutions by establishing the infrastructure necessary to address complex corporate governance challenges, these reforms should also be accompanied by substantive changes in the governance practices of the institution.

Following the financial crisis, the Basel Committee on Banking Supervision released its "Principles for Enhancing Corporate Governance." [77](#) These principles outline the duty of directors and executives to establish internal risk management protocols which are reflective of the institution's risk tolerance and long-term growth strategy. In doing so, financial institutions are encouraged to develop policies which enable directors to become actively involved in the governance and risk management of the institution, rather than adopting an oversight role. For instance, the Basel Committee emphasized the importance of ensuring that risk management officers and board members are actively involved in identifying risks on an institutional basis and ensuring the internal risk management infrastructure is responsive to changes in the institution's macro-systemic and sector-specific risk exposures. [78](#) These proposals emanate from the failure of many of the largest institutions to develop policies and designate officers to oversee risk at a firm wide level. [79](#) Thus the Basel Committee's framework is predominately focused on promoting greater transparency by identifying and managing an institution's risk exposure through increased board involvement rather than limiting the institution's business activities.

The South African King Code III on corporate governance provides a third regulatory model. The changes introduced in the King Code III emphasize the analytical process by which board members should consider issues when evaluating a business decision and attempts to create an integrated decision making framework which emphasizes how the various factors affect each

Page 473

other. In particular, the King Code III encourages boards to consider issues such as sustainability as an intrinsic element of any decision rather than a separate category which may be considered independently. [80](#) By combining these factors into a single integrated analysis rather than

employing a touchstone approach, boards may be more able to appreciate how each of these factors contributes to the institution's long-term viability. [81](#)

The difficulties presented by a touchstone approach to decision making are particularly pronounced in Canadian corporate governance. In *BCE Inc. v. 1976 Debentureholders*, the Supreme Court of Canada held that boards have a duty to consider the impact of their decision on non-equity stakeholders. In doing so, boards are permitted to adopt a touchstone approach, which evaluates how a decision will affect each stakeholder group. [82](#) However, this approach may downplay the interaction of the various interests and may result in compartmentalized decision-making. Thus, the King Code III's approach of requiring directors to consider the interaction of these issues and stakeholder groups as part of a unitary analysis may be conducive to superior governance results.

Achieving effective corporate governance outcomes requires a combination of structural reforms, which ensure that boards and committees have sufficient autonomy and capacity, procedural requirements that encourage management and directors to assume an active role in overseeing the operations of the financial institution, and analytical structures which promote a global decision making framework. The Dodd-Frank Act, the Basel Committee's "Principles for Enhancing Corporate Governance", and King Code III each incorporate elements of these requirements and have the potential to enhance corporate governance. However, attaining superior governance outcomes is a product of legislative and policy reforms as well as the development of an institutional culture which is supportive of these governance objectives. Thus, regulators should work closely with institutions to foster enhanced awareness of the unique risk and agency challenge that result from the use of leveraged financial products. Similarly, senior management should be actively involved in communicating these goals, objectives and values to employees at all levels of the organization.

Page 474

VII. EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION AND SAY-ON-PAY

Securities regulators have traditionally required publicly listed companies in Canada, the United States, and United Kingdom to disclose the amount and forms of compensation provided to senior executives and directors as part of their annual financial statements. [83](#) Following the collapses of Enron and WorldCom and the financial crisis there has been public criticism of the magnitude and character of the compensation provided to senior executives at those institutions hardest hit. [84](#) In particular, performance-based compensation and stock options have been criticized for creating a disconnect between the short-term performance of the company's stock and shareholders' interests in long-run growth and stability. [85](#)

Regulators have responded by developing mechanisms to give shareholders greater input on executive compensation policies, ensure compensation packages are aligned with the interests of the corporation, and prioritize long-term stability rather than short-term profitability. Although these reforms attempt to provide greater transparency and accountability for executive compensation, they do not directly address the correlation between the character of the compensation and risk taking in financial institutions.

Over the past decade, the United Kingdom has been among the most progressive jurisdictions in providing shareholders with increased opportunities to review a corporation's executive compensation policies. In 2002, the United Kingdom became the first country to require public corporations to hold an advisory

Page 475

say-on-pay vote as part of their annual general meeting. Recently the United Kingdom passed legislation, which will make executive compensation policies subject to a binding resolution by shareholders and the shareholders will have the right to make executive compensation contingent upon a shareholder vote. [86](#) These executive compensation reports must disclose the nature and amount of compensation provided, the consultation process undertaken to develop the compensation policy, the existence of any claw-back provisions, details of the severance package available to executives, and how the nature of the departure would affect the executive's severance package. [87](#) Finally if a company fails to secure at least 75% support for its executive compensation report, the board is required to issue a statement discussing the principal grievances of shareholders and the steps taken to address these concerns. [88](#)

Prior to the enactment of the Dodd-Frank Act, the United States favoured the use of corporate governance structures to promote accountability in executive compensation. Under the NYSE and National Association of Securities Dealers Automated Quotations (NASDAQ) listing rules, companies are either required or tax incentives make it highly desirable to establish independent compensation committees. [89](#) In order to shelter the board from potential liability, compensation committees frequently retained independent consultants to advise on the compensation provided to executives. [90](#) Consequently, shareholders had limited capacity to challenge a compensation committee's decisions through a derivative action. The only mechanism available to shareholders was to withhold their vote for those directors who were on the

Page 476

compensation committee. Under the Dodd-Frank Act, all publicly listed companies are now required to establish independent compensation committees, disclose the role of compensation consultants who advise these committees, and allow shareholders to cast an advisory vote on the compensation policy. [91](#)

Given the intense public scrutiny of the compensation provided to Wall Street executives during the financial crisis, American regulators have moved to allow shareholders greater opportunity to contribute to institutions' compensation policies. In 2008, the United States required all recipients of Troubled Assets Relief Program (TARP) funding to hold advisory votes on executive compensation and provide comments on how the results of these resolutions have influenced the compensation packages. [92](#) Under the Dodd-Frank Act, shareholders of publicly listed corporations are entitled to cast an advisory vote on the institution's compensation policy and any golden parachutes offered to senior executives, and decide whether these advisory votes should be held every two or three years. In addition, corporations are required to hold a separate advisory vote in relation to any performance-based compensation accruing as a result of a transaction which shareholders are required to ratify. [93](#) To assist shareholders in evaluating the say-on-pay resolution, the Dodd-Frank Act also expands the disclosure requirements relating to the structure of the compensation provided to executives and includes the median salary paid to non-executive employees in the general compensation disclosure. [94](#)

When corporations voluntarily adopted say-on-pay votes, shareholders were, in general, highly supportive of the corporation's compensation policies. [95](#) However, the Dodd-Frank Act's restrictions on broker proxy voting appears to have made these votes far more contentious and resulted in shareholders opposing 37 executive compensation packages in 2011 and 57 in 2012. Most notably, in April, 2012 Citigroup became the first bulge-bracket bank to have shareholders reject its executive compensation

Page 477

package. This adverse say-on-pay vote followed a year where, despite Citigroup's share price dropping by more than half, from a high of \$51.50 in January to a low of \$21.40 in October, 2011, C.E.O. Vikram Pandit was awarded \$11 million in salary and a multi-year retention package, which was reportedly worth approximately \$40 million. [96](#) Shortly after the failed say-on-pay vote, Vikram Pandit resigned as the C.E.O. of Citigroup and Citigroup announced a restructuring of its executive compensation policies following meetings with "nearly 20 shareholders representing more than 30% of Citigroup stock". [97](#)

In a survey by the Council of Institutional Investors of the shareholders of firms who rejected their say-on-pay resolutions, 92% of shareholders cited an apparent disconnect between the firm's compensation practices over a one-to-five-year time horizon as a reason for opposing the say-on-pay resolution and poor pay practices were cited by 57% of shareholders. These pay practices included the choice of performance measures, excessive use of incentives such as stock options that are not tied to a more specific performance measure, retention awards, severance packages, and tax gross-ups for income in kind. [98](#)

Investors have made ready use of the Dodd-Frank Act say-on-pay votes to oppose executive compensation in small- and middle-market companies. However, there has been less opposition to executive compensation in financial institutions. Of the 37 companies listed in the United States who failed say-on-pay resolutions in 2011, 32% had less than \$500 million in revenue and only 27% had more than \$3 billion in revenue --- the largest being Hewlett Packard Corp. with \$126 billion in revenue, followed by FreeportMcMoRan Copper and Gold with \$18.9 billion, and Constellation Energy Group with \$14.3 billion in revenue. The only financial services sector firm to fail a say-on-pay resolution in 2011 was PICO Holdings with annual revenue of \$32 million. [99](#)

Page 478

In 2012 the number of firms who failed their say-on-pay resolution increased to 57 and there was slightly greater opposition within high revenue companies. The largest institution to fail its say-on-pay vote and the only financial services institution was Citigroup with \$102 billion in revenue, followed by Best Buy with \$51 billion and Oracle Corp. with \$37 billion in revenue. [100](#) This may suggest that dissident shareholders and proxy firms are developing greater capacity to oppose say-on-pay resolutions; however it is still too early to make a robust observation. It is also noteworthy that the majority of companies who failed a say-on-pay vote in 2011 received on average 39% more support in 2012. [101](#)

In January, 2011, securities regulators in Ontario, Canada presented a staff notice and request for comments on the possibility of introducing mandatory advisory say-on-pay votes for Canadian corporations. However, regulators have not taken steps towards mandating a say-on-pay vote. [102](#) Although submissions were in general supportive of the premise of enhancing shareholder democracy, promoting shareholder involvement in the governance of the corporation, and increased board accountability on compensation matters, [103](#) many expressed concerns that mandatory say-on-pay votes are a "blunt instrument" which is ill-suited to addressing intricate corporate governance and compensation matters across a variety of issuers. [104](#) Thus the binary outcome provided by a say-on-pay vote is regarded by critics as providing limited utility for boards when evaluating shareholders' particular grievances with an executive compensation package. [105](#) In addition, the use of a separate say-on-pay

Page 479

resolution has the potential to deflect criticism away from the directors on the compensation committee and onto the executives receiving the criticism. Consequently, shareholders may be

less likely to withhold support for the board, when they are able to express their disapproval through a separate say-on-pay resolution. [106](#) However, proponents suggest that, notwithstanding the potential shortcomings of say-on-pay votes, these resolutions represent a step towards greater accountability on corporate boards. [107](#)

Mandatory say-on-pay votes increase the role of shareholders in the governance of financial institutions. Because executives are often compensated using performance-based bonuses and stock options, allowing shareholders to vote on executive compensation packages can serve as a check against gross misalignment. However, since shareholders are only given the opportunity to accept or reject the compensation policy, there is limited opportunity for shareholders to directly influence the structure of the compensation in order to better align the interests of directors with those of shareholders. Thus, because say-on-pay votes only permit shareholders to approve or reject the resolution and the vote provides directors with limited feedback on the reasons why shareholders opposed the compensation package, mandating say-on-pay votes will not necessarily result in superior governance outcomes.

When an institution has its executive compensation policy rejected in a non-binding vote, it may be expedient for management to shift the scrutiny onto the performance of management per se or the quantum of compensation received rather than accept direct responsibility for the nature of the compensation package. By contrast, binding shareholder votes require the compensation committee to restructure the compensation package and re-table it

Page 480

with shareholders for approval. Consequently a binding vote may result in a more equitable balance of accountability between both management and the board. However, since corporations have been responsive to the results of advisory votes there does not appear to be a significant impetus for moving towards a more coercive binding shareholder vote. Rather regulators and boards should work to identify compensation systems which encourage employees and management to act in the long-term best interests of the corporation and appropriately manage risk. Thus, although compensation policies and shareholder democracy play a role in responsible governance, these requirements must be accompanied by other policies and regulations designed to align the interests of executives with stakeholders.

VIII. THE REGULATION OF PROPRIETARY TRADING BY INSURED DEPOSITORY INSTITUTIONS

Following the 2008 financial crisis there has been substantial debate on the extent to which financial institutions should be permitted to engage in proprietary trading. Proprietary trading occurs when financial institutions engage in short-term, speculative trading on their own accounts rather than providing advice, brokering commissioned trades for clients, or assuming longer-term investments. Proprietary trading has been criticized because institutional traders may engage in trades that conflict with the interests of their clients, such as assuming a short position on a security which has been recommended to a client, front running client orders, or selling stocks from a proprietary portfolio to retail clients. However, proprietary trading by large institutions also serves an important market making and liquidity role in capital markets.

Following the recommendation of former Federal Reserve Chairman, Paul Volcker, the United States has forged ahead with a ban on proprietary trading based on "short-term price movements" by insured deposit taking institutions other than for certain approved risk mitigation activities. [108](#) Secondly, U.S. institutions are barred from acquiring or retaining greater than 3% equity ownership or a management interest in a hedge fund or private equity fund. [109](#) Finally, insured

financial institutions are prohibited under the "Lincoln Amendment" from operating as swap entities

Page 481

or dealers of derivatives contracts, unless these contracts are structured through an independent affiliate. [110](#)

By contrast, Canada has vigorously opposed restrictions on the ability of financial institutions to engage in proprietary trading. Instead, Canadian regulators have favoured the use of prudential and behavioural regulation to promote responsible risk-management policies and conflict-of-interest rules within these institutions. [111](#) Other jurisdictions such as the European Union have sought a middle ground, which allows financial institutions to continue to engage in proprietary trading provided that these operations occur within a legally separate entity. [112](#) Ultimately, these differing approaches reflect the ongoing debate on what constitutes the proper use of bank capital and the amount of risk financial institutions should be permitted to assume.

The impetus for separating a bank's proprietary trading operation from its retail banking and investment advisory services arose after the Black Friday bank crash of October, 1929. Following the crash, the United States' Pecora Commission determined that the incentives associated with a bank's proprietary trading operations created serious conflicts of interest, caused market instability and undermined the interests of depositors. [113](#) Consequently, the United States enacted the Glass-Steagall Act, [114](#) which severely limited the ability of retail and commercial banks to trade securities on their own accounts. Other jurisdictions quickly followed the United States' lead and adopted similar reforms. In order to facilitate the growth of global capital markets in the 1980s and 1990s these restrictions were gradually relaxed with Canada allowing retail banks to acquire securities brokerages and investment banking firms in 1992 and in the United States in 1999. [115](#)

Page 482

Following the financial crisis there has been significant criticism of the role of proprietary trading in increasing market risk and creating conflicts of interests within financial services firms. [116](#) In particular, scholars such as Paul Krugman have noted that the ability of proprietary trading desks to use liquidity from the Federal Reserve to backstop trading losses can significantly increase moral hazard in the financial system. [117](#) However, the acquisition of distressed investment banking firms such as Bank of America's acquisition of Merrill Lynch and J.P. Morgan's acquisition of Bear Stearns following the financial crisis has resulted in proprietary trading being integrated into the operations of large retail banks. Thus it may difficult to unwind these amalgamated firms without significant market repercussions.

Prior to the financial crisis, proprietary trading occupied a major role in many investment banks and enabled these firms to diversify their portfolios, boost profitability, and provide enhanced market liquidity. Although the United States Office of the Comptroller of the Currency estimates that, once assets previously engaged in property trading are reassigned, the compliance and capital costs of the Volcker Rule will amount to less than \$1 billion per year, [118](#) a recent report by economic and management consultants Oliver Wyman suggests that a ban on proprietary trading in the United States would result in an annual increase in the cost of capital of \$12-43 billion and a \$90-315 billion loss of liquidity in U.S. bond markets. [119](#) As such, there appears to be no clear consensus on the market impact of proprietary trading.

When developing a regulatory response to proprietary trading, it is critical to identify an appropriate balance between the legitimate role of financial institutions in serving as market

makers, the efficient allocation of capital, and the social and economic costs of undesirable conduct such as front running trades

Page 483

and excessive risk-taking. Imposing a ban on proprietary trading appears designed to address undesirable conduct from a purely structural perspective. However, limiting the ability of banks to engage in short-term speculative trading does not eliminate the potential for conflicts of interest to emerge between a bank's long-term proprietary investments and the securities being sold to clients, engage in abusive practices, or assume risky investment positions. As such, it may be more appropriate to consider specific behavioural reforms which target the impugned conduct of proprietary traders rather than imposing a structural remedy which may affect the market making capacity, risk management and profitability of financial institutions. These reforms could include enhanced regulation and reporting of communications between an institution's investment banking, proprietary trading and brokerage services to help regulators identify and manage potential conflicts of interest or enhanced client due diligence requirements that must be satisfied before a firm can implement a proprietary investment strategy. In addition, regulators could develop enhanced regulations concerning the ability of brokers to advertise securities to their clients when these securities are or have recently been held in the institution's proprietary trading portfolio.

Proprietary trading raises important issues about the potential for conflicts of interests to emerge within the services and business activities of a financial institution and as a result of the institution's portfolio risk. The Volcker Rule attempts to remedy these concerns through structural changes, which limit an institution's ability to engage in certain trading activities. However, the use of a structural remedy does not adequately address the behavioural issues giving rise to these conflicts or respond to the impugned behaviours. Therefore, given the potentially disruptive consequences of forcing financial institutions to divest their proprietary trading operations, it may be more effective to target the impugned behaviour directly through strengthened corporate governance, internal monitoring of trading activity, and regulatory oversight.

IX. CENTRAL CLEARING OF OVER-THE-COUNTER DERIVATIVES

Following the financial crisis members of the G-20 agreed to develop infrastructure to facilitate the standardization and mandatory central clearing of a large portion of over-the-counter

Page 484

derivatives by the end of 2012. Any derivatives which cannot be centrally cleared will be subject to increased regulatory capital requirements and registration with a trade repository. [120](#) The central clearing of derivatives is designed to transfer the counterparty risk in derivatives contracts onto a clearinghouse and thereby mitigate the systemic risk associated with the default of a large number of derivatives contracts. Although progress has been made towards central clearing, there continues to be uncertainty on the margining requirements for counterparties.

The central clearing of derivatives represents a major reconfiguration of the exempt securities market. Because over-the-counter derivatives transactions occur between sophisticated institutional entities with significant assets, these products have traditionally been exempt from securities disclosure rules and trading requirements. However, under traditional prudential regulatory models, regulators focused on the financial institution's leverage and sectoral risk exposures rather than the contagion and systemic risk exposure created by the derivatives market

per se . Thus the regulation and clearing of over-the-counter derivatives transactions represents a major shift in the regulation of capital markets.

The regulation of over-the-counter derivatives is designed to reduce the systemic risk that can accrue unchecked when these products are traded anonymously in exempt markets. At its peak in 2010, the global derivatives market had a notional value in excess of \$700 trillion. [121](#) Consequently, even minor unanticipated changes to an underlying reference entity can have a significant impact on a protection seller's settlement costs and create significant systemic risk if a seller is unable to satisfy its payment obligations. This will in turn result in a reduction in market liquidity and an increase in systemic risk. Thus, although the hedging of an institution's naked derivatives exposures may result in their overall risk appearing reasonable from a balance-sheet perspective, the fractioning of credit risk has the tendency to increase risk at the systemic level.

[122](#) These systemic counterparty

Page 485

default risks are exacerbated by the fact that counterparties lack full disclosure of a contracting party's total derivatives exposure from other sources. [123](#)

Central clearing of derivatives is designed to aggregate systemic risk within a central counterparty, provide enhanced disclosure about the location of systemic risk and facilitate more effective prudential regulation and internal risk management. [124](#) This model assumes that, when properly structured and funded, a central clearing counterparty will have sufficient reserves to indemnify protection buyers for the value of their defaulting contracts during a systemic market event. However, the assumption that a central clearing counterparty will have sufficient reserves to support the system during a liquidity crisis places a tremendous burden on prudential regulators to effectively identify risks, and set maintenance margins for specific contracts and issuers. [125](#)

Although substantial progress has been made towards central clearing, regulatory uncertainty continues to hinder the scaling-up of central clearing and limits the ability of market participants to structure their future operations to comply with these new requirements. [126](#) In particular, there continues to be a lack of consensus on the margin and collateral requirements for centrally cleared and non-centrally cleared over-the-counter derivatives. [127](#) This lack of consensus has been accentuated by the debate on whether derivatives clearing should occur on a global or domestic level. For instance, emerging markets such as Brazil, China, and India have indicated that they will require central clearing through

Page 486

an entirely domestic counterparty. [128](#) By contrast, some jurisdictions such as Canada have elected to allow their financial institutions to clear through global central-clearing counterparties rather than create a separate domestic central clearinghouse. This decision was primarily based on the international character of the over-the-counter derivatives market, the desire to promote greater efficiency in central clearing and the Bank of Canada's position that co-operative oversight of Canadian market transactions in a global central clearing counterparty will satisfy Canada's macro-prudential regulatory needs. [129](#) However, because large jurisdictions such as the United States and the European Union have not yet settled on the registration requirements for trading through a central clearing counterparty, it is too early to fully assess the impact of these different approaches on derivatives clearing. [130](#)

The protracted time-line for implementing the central clearing of over-the-counter derivatives has created significant uncertainty in structured finance markets. As the regulations governing central clearing take shape in the coming years, it will be interesting to observe how the

patchwork system of domestic and international clearing houses affect the development of global structured finance markets. However, during this period, it will be critical that regulators and clearinghouses work together to promote harmonization, avoid undue regulatory competition in the structured finance markets, and ensure collaborative monitoring of systemic risk factors.

X. CONCLUSION

As a result of continued global economic uncertainty, it remains critical that regulators develop pragmatic solutions which are conducive to long-term economic stability and planning. An effective and efficient banking system is a cornerstone for

Page 487

sustainable growth, economic development and individual prosperity. In order to preserve the health of this system, regulators introduced new prudential regulatory standards designed to control risk and promote sound management practices within financial institutions in response to the weaknesses exposed by the financial crisis. In addition, there has been increased focus on the role of financial institutions as gatekeepers for retail financial services and conduits for sustainable project finance.

Based on these principles of effective prudential regulation and access to financial services, this paper identified eight recent developments affecting regulators, financial institutions and consumers. In particular, the provision of financial services was examined through a discussion of access to basic banking services and regulation of the lending practices of bank and non-bank financial institutions. Next, strategies for enhancing corporate governance were presented, through a comparative assessment of the United States', Basel Committee's and King Code III's proposals, an evaluation of the role of whistle-blowers in uncovering wrongdoing in financial institutions and devolving the investigation of misconduct from regulators to individuals within the institution, and providing shareholders with increased input on issues such as executive compensation. Finally, the regulation of risk within financial institutions was evaluated through an assessment of the Volcker Rule's prohibition of proprietary trading within insured financial institutions and the implementation of central clearing of over-the-counter derivatives.

As evidenced by the preceding discussion, financial institutions around the world are presently in a state of regulatory change and uncertainty. Therefore, it is critical that regulators adopt a pragmatic and measured approach, which carefully evaluates the impact and interaction of these changes on the affected institutions, vulnerable segments of society, and overall market confidence.

Page 488

ENDNOTES

* An earlier draft of this paper was presented at the Annual Banking Law Update conference on April 17, 2013 in Johannesburg, South Africa.

** Associate Dean (Research, Graduate Studies & Institutional Relations), Osgoode Hall Law School and Co-Director, Hennick Centre for Business and Law, York University.

[1](#) Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, Pub.L. 111-203, 124 Stat. 1376-2223.

[2](#) Basel Committee on Banking Supervision, "Principles for Enhancing Corporate Governance" (Basel, Switzerland, Bank for International Settlements, October 2010).

[3](#) King Code of Governance for South Africa 2009 (Johannesburg, South Africa, Institute of Directors in Southern Africa, 2009) ("King Code III").

[4](#) § 619 of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act.

- 5 Amit K. Bhandari, "Access to Banking Service and Poverty Reduction: A State-Wise Assessment in India" (2009), IZA Discussion Paper No. 4132, at p. 2.
- 6 Nicola Pesaresi and Odile Pilley, "Retail Banking, Social Inclusion and Public Service" (2003), 1 Competition Policy Newsletter 14, online: http://ec.europa.eu/competition/publications/cpn/2003_1_14.pdf.
- 7 Thorsten Beck, Asli Demirgü-Kunt and Maria Soledad Martinez Peria, "Banking Services for Everyone? Barriers to Bank Access and Use around the World" (2008), 22 The World Bank Econ. Rev. 397, at pp. 397-398.
- 8 The "Big-Five Banks" refers to Canada's five largest financial institutions, which collectively hold over 85% of the total assets in the Canadian financial system. Based on total assets held they are Royal Bank of Canada, Toronto Dominion Bank, Bank of Nova Scotia, Bank of Montreal, and Canadian Imperial Bank of Commerce. PricewaterhouseCooper, Canadian Banks 2012: Perspectives on the Canadian Banking Industry (Toronto, PricewaterhouseCooper, 2012), at p. 74, online: PricewaterhouseCooper <http://www.pwc.com/ca/en/banking-capital-markets/publications/pwc-canadian-banks-2012-en.pdf>.
- 9 Megan Harman, "Credit Unions Ranked First in Retail Banking Customer Service", Investment Executive, August 23, 2012, online: Investment Executive <http://www.investmentexecutive.com/-/credit-unions-ranked-first-in-retail-banking-customer-service>.
- 10 SOR/2003-184.
- 11 See Generally Proceeds of Crime (Money Laundering) and Terrorist Financing Act, S.C. 2000 c. 17, Part I.
- 12 Access to Basic Banking Services Regulations, *supra*, footnote 10.
- 13 Jürgen Klute, "Access to Banking Services", The Parliament Magazine, February 1, 2003, online: The Parliament <http://www.theparliament.com/latest-news/article/newsarticle/access-to-banking-services-juergen-klute/#.URgmFKVi6So>.
- 14 The Code of Banking Practice, The Banking Association of South Africa (January 1, 2012), online: http://www.banking.org.za/downloads/Code_of_Banking_practice.pdf.
- 15 See generally, Consumer Interest Alliance Inc., "Assessing Access to Basic Banking Services for Very Low income Consumers" (Ottawa, Office of Consumer Affairs, Industry Canada, January, 2010), online: http://www.ciai.ca/website_reports/Banking_complete.pdf; Office of Consumer Affairs, "Consumer Trends", Industry Canada (May 4, 2011), at part 3.4, online: Industry Canada <http://www.ic.gc.ca/eic/site/oca-bc.nsf/eng/ca02099.html>.
- 16 William Knight, "Canada's Access to Basic Banking Regulations", Remarks delivered at the Global Conference on Access to Finance (Washington, D.C., May 31, 2006).
- 17 Canadian Community Reinvestment Coalition, "Access to Essential Banking Services: Ensuring a Right to This Essential Service Position", CCRC Paper No. 2 (Ottawa, The Coalition, October, 1997), online: <http://www.canrc.org/english/access.html>.
- 18 Thorsten Beck, Asli Demirguc-Kunt, and Maria Soledad Martinez Peria, "Reaching Out: Access to and Use of Banking Services Across Countries" (2007), 85 J. Fin. Econ. 234, at p. 239.
- 19 Royal Bank of Canada, "Corporate Challenge Joint Action Plan: Summary Progress Report 2009" (Toronto, February, 2010), online: RBC http://www.rbcroyalbank.com/commercial/aboriginal/_assets-custom/pdf/rbc-aboriginal-mou-2009-e.pdf; Royal Bank of Canada, "Remote Banking" (2014), online: RBC <http://www.rbcroyalbank.com/commercial/aboriginal/remote-banking.html>.
- 20 Knight, *supra*, footnote 16.

- [21](#) Ibid.
- [22](#) Royal Bank of Canada, "RBC Innovation Brings Banking Services to Remote Community in Labrador" (2014), online: RBC <<http://www.rbc.com/community-sustainability/rbc-in-action/rbc-innovation-brings-banking-services-to-remote-community-in-labrador.html>>.
- [23](#) Ibid.
- [24](#) Scotiabank, "Aboriginal Communities Initiative" (2014), online: Scotiabank <<http://www.scotiabank.com/ca/en/0,,289,00.html>>.
- [25](#) Scotiabank, "Aboriginal Customers" (2014), online: Scotiabank <<http://www.scotiabank.com/ca/en/0,,407,00.html>>; CNW Group, "Media Advisory -- First On-Reserve Aboriginal Youth Entrepreneurship Program to Launch in the Pas", The Globe and Mail, October 13, 2011, online: The Globe and Mail <<https://secure.globeadvisor.com/servlet/ArticleNews/story/cnw/20111013/C3740>>.
- [26](#) David Onyett-Jeffries, RBC Economics Research, "Assessing Canadian household Indebtedness", Current Analysis, June, 2013, at p. 1, online: Royal Bank of Canada <http://www.rbc.com/economics/economic-reports/pdf/other-reports/hhdebtratio_0613.pdf>.
- [27](#) Ibid., at p. 2.
- [28](#) Alice Gallmeyer and Wade T. Roberts, "Payday Lenders and Economically Distressed Communities: A Spatial Analysis of Financial Predation" (2009), 46 Social Science J. 521, at p. 522.
- [29](#) Andrew Kitching and Sheena Starky, "Payday Loan Companies in Canada: Determining the Public Interest", Library of Parliament, Canada (January 26, 2006), online: Parliament of Canada <<http://www.parl.gc.ca/Content/LOP/researchpublications/prb0581-e.html>>.
- [30](#) Paul Usman Ali, Cosima Hay McRae, and Ian Ramsay, "Consumer Credit Reform and Behavioural Economics: Regulating Australia's Credit Card Industry" (2012), 46 Aust. Bus. L. Rev. 126, at p. 127.
- [31](#) Denise McGill, Stephen G. Corones, and Nicola Howell, "Regulating the Costs of Small Loans: Overdue or Overkill?" (2012), 30 Companies and Securities L. J. 149, at p. 154.
- [32](#) Money Mart, "Payday Loans" (2014), online: Money Mart <<http://www.moneymart.ca/paydayloans.asp>>.
- [33](#) See generally, Business Practice and Consumer Protection Act, S.B.C. 2004, s. 112.01.
- [34](#) Criminal Code, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-46, s. 347.
- [35](#) Ibid., s. 347.1(2) and (3).
- [36](#) Victor Stango, "Are Payday Lending Markets Competitive?" (2012), 35 Regulation 26, at p. 28.
- [37](#) Ibid., pp. 27 and 29.
- [38](#) Elizabeth Warren, "Redesigning Regulation: A Case Study from the Consumer Credit Market", at p. 20, online: New Mexico Highlands University School of Business Administration <http://www.drluisortiz.com/doc/TobinProject_Warren.pdf>.
- [39](#) Ibid., at p. 7.
- [40](#) See generally: "Notice of the Settlement of the Ontario Money Mart Class Action" (March 3, 2010), online: Money Mart <<http://www.moneymart.ca/paydayloans/Notice%20of%20Settlement%20of%20the%20Ontario%20Money%20Mart%20Class%20Action.pdf>> (settlement for \$83.9 million); "Notice of Settlement of Payday Loan Class Action Against the Cash Store Inc./Rentcash Inc.", online: Scarfone Hawkins LLP

<<http://www.classactionlaw.ca/content/claims/cashstoreinc/documents/Schedule%20C%20Notice%20April%2015%202009.pdf>> (settlement for \$3.0 million).

[41](#) Financial Consumer Affairs Agency of Canada, "Payday Loans: An Expensive Way to Borrow" (September, 2012), at p. 3, online: FCAC <<http://www.fcac-acfc.gc.ca/Eng/resources/publications/creditLoans/Documents/PaydayLoans-eng.pdf>>.

[42](#) Financial Consumer Affairs Agency of Canada, *ibid.*; Community Law School (Sarnia-Lambton) Inc., "Payday Loans Act", Your Legal Rights (September 13, 2010), online: Community Legal Education Ontario <<http://yourlegalrights.on.ca/webinar/81462>>.

[43](#) See Stephanie Ben-Ishai, "Regulating Payday Lenders in Canada: Drawing on American Lessons" (2008), 23 B.F.L.R. 323, at pp. 363-364.

[44](#) General, O. Reg. 98/09, made under the Payday Loans Act, 2008, S.O. 2008, c. 9.

[45](#) Scotiabank, "Microfinance" (2014), online: Scotiabank <<http://www.scotiabank.com/ca/en/0,,399,00.html>>.

[46](#) Craig Kielburger and Marc Kielburger, "Can Microcredit work in Canada?", *The Globe and Mail*, September 10, 2012, online: <<http://www.theglobeandmail.com/life/giving/can-microcredit-work-in-canada/article1360187/>>; Paro Centre For Women's Enterprise "Circles & Loans", online: <<http://www.paro.ca/>>; Accion, online: <<http://www.accionusa.org/>>.

[47](#) See generally, Adair Morse, "Payday Lenders: Heroes or Villains?" (2011), 102 *J. Fin. Econ.* 28.

[48](#) "History of the Equator Principles" (London, Equator Principles Association), online: Equator Principles <http://www.equator-principles.com/resources/equator_principles_III.pdf>.

[49](#) See "Members & Reporting" (London, Equator Principles Association, 2011), online: Equator Principles <<http://www.equator-principles.com/index.php/members-reporting/members-and-reporting>>.

[50](#) Equator Principles, "Frequently Asked Questions on the Equator Principles (EP III) Update" (London, Equator Principles Association), at p. 5, online: Equator Principles <http://www.equator-principles.com/resources/EPIII_FAQs.pdf>.

[51](#) See: Joe W. (Chip) Pitts III, "Corporate Social Responsibility: Current Status and Future Evolution" (2009), 6 *Rutgers J. L. & Pub. Pol'y* 334; Miki Kamijyo, "The 'Equator Principles': Improved Social Responsibility in the Private Finance Sector" (2004), 4 *Sustainable Dev. L. & Pol'y* 35, at p. 36.

[52](#) Benjamin J. Richardson, "Putting Ethics into Environmental Law: Fiduciary Duties for Ethical Investment" (2008), 46 *Osgoode Hall L.J.* 243, at p. 257. See also Elisa Morgera, "Significant Trends in Corporate Environmental Accountability: The New Performance Standards of the International Finance Corporation" (2007), 18 *Colo. J. Int'l Env'tl L. & Pol'y* 151, at p. 187.

[53](#) Vivian Lee, "Enforcing the Equator Principles: An NGO's Principled Effort to Stop the Financing of a Paper Pulp Mill in Uruguay" (2008), 6 *N.W.U. J. Int'l Hum. Rts.* 354, at p. 359.

[54](#) Natalie L. Bridgeman and David B. Hunter, "Narrowing the Accountability Gap: Toward a New Foreign Investor Accountability Mechanism" (2008), 20 *Geo. Int'l Env'tl L. Rev.* 187, at pp. 196-197.

[55](#) Equator Principles Association, "Guidance to EFPIs on Equator Principles Implementation Reporting" (London, Equator Principles Association, 2006) at p. 2, online: Equator Principles <http://www.equator-principles.com/resources/ep_implementation_reporting_guidance_note.pdf>.

[56](#) The Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, Pub.L. 107-204, 116 Stat. 745.

- [57](#) Dodd-Frank Act, *supra*, footnote 1.
- [58](#) False Claims Act, (1863), codified as 31 U.S.C. §§ 3729-3733.
- [59](#) Larry D. Lahman, "Bad Mules: A Primer on the Federal False Claims Act" (2005), 76 Okla. Bar J. 901, p. 901.
- [60](#) 31 U.S.C. § 3730(h).
- [61](#) See J. Randy Beck, "The False Claims Act and the English Eradication of Qui Tam Legislation" (2000), 78 N.C. L. Rev. 539, at pp. 556-561; Tim V. Eaton and Michael D. Akers, "Whistleblowing and Good Governance: Policies for Universities, Government Entities, and Nonprofit Institutions" (2007), 77 C.P.A. J. 68.
- [62](#) Public Company Accounting Reform and Investor Protection Act of 2002, Pub. L. No. 107-204, 116 Stat. 745 (2002) ("Sarbanes Oxley Act"), § 806 (codified as amended in 18 U.S.C. § 1514A).
- [63](#) *Ibid.*, § 1107 (codified as amended in 18 U.S.C. § 1513(e)).
- [64](#) *Ibid.*, §§ 301 and 307.
- [65](#) James Fisher, Ellen Harshman, William Gillespie, Henry Ordower, Leland Ware and Frederick Yeager, "Privatizing Regulation: Whistleblowing and Bounty Hunting in the Financial Services Industry" (2000), 19 Dick. J. Int'l L. 117, at p. 134.
- [66](#) Patricia A. Patrick, "Be Prepared Before You Blow the Whistle" (2010) September/October, Fraud Magazine (September-October 2010), online: Fraud Magazine <<http://www.fraud-magazine.com/article.aspx?id=4294968656>>.
- [67](#) Dodd-Frank Act, *supra*, footnote 1, at § 922.
- [68](#) Donna Epps and Mohammed Ahmed, "Whistleblowing and the New Race to Report: The impact of the Dodd-Frank Act and 2010's Changes to U.S. Federal Sentencing Guidelines", ForThoughts Newsletter (Deloitte Development LLC, 2010), at p. 2, online: Deloitte <http://www.deloitte.com/assets/Dcom-UnitedStates/Local%20Assets/Documents/FAS_ForensicCenter_us_fas-us_dfc/us_dfc/us_dfc_whistleblowing_120910.pdf>.
- [69](#) Matt A. Vega, "Beyond Incentives: Making Corporate Whistleblowing Moral in the New Era of Dodd-Frank Act Bounty Hunting" (2012), 45 Connecticut L. Rev. 483, at p. 509.
- [70](#) Adam Weisman, "Dodd-Frank Whistleblower Provisions: Key Considerations to Asset Managers" (June, 2012), The Hedgefund Journal 1, at p. 1, online: <http://www.deloitte.com/assets/Dcom-UnitedStates/Local%20Assets/Documents/FinancialAdvisoryServices_FAS/us_fas_dodd-frank_whistleblower_provisions_061812.pdf>.
- [71](#) Office of the Superintendent of Financial Institutions, "Financial Data: Banks -- Total Domestic Banks -- Consolidated Balance Sheets" (November 30, 2012), online: Office of the Superintendent of Financial Institutions <http://www.osfi-bsif.gc.ca/osfi/index_e.aspx?ArticleID=554>.
- [72](#) "Corporate Debt-to-Equity Ratio", Statistics Canada (1st quarter, 2012), online: Statistics Canada <<http://www.statcan.gc.ca/daily-quotidien/120615/longdesc-cg120615b004-eng.htm>>.
- [73](#) Dodd-Frank Act, *supra*, footnote 1, at §§ 951 (Say on Pay), 952, 955, 972 (Proxy Disclosure) and 957 (Broker's Discretionary Voting).
- [74](#) *Ibid.*, at Title VIII.
- [75](#) M. Andrew Fields and Phyllis Y. Keys, "The Emergence of Corporate Governance from Wall St. to Main St.: Outside Directors, Board Diversity, Earnings Management, and Managerial Incentives to Bear Risk" (2003), 38 The Financial Rev. 1, at pp. 4-7.

- 76 Dodd-Frank Act, *supra*, footnote 1, §§ 952 (compensation committee) and 957 (independent voting).
- 77 *Supra*, footnote 2.
- 78 Annette Mikes, "From Counting Risk to Making Risk Count: Boundary-Work in Risk Management" (2011), Harvard Business School, Working Paper 11-069, at p. 3.
- 79 *Ibid.*, at p. 2.
- 80 *Supra*, footnote 3.
- 81 *Ibid.*, Ch. 2.2.
- 82 *BCE Inc. v. 1976 Debentureholders* (2008), (sub nom. *Aegon Capital Management Inc. v. BCE Inc.*) 301 D.L.R. (4th) 80, [2008] 3 S.C.R. 560, 52 B.L.R. (4th) 1, 71 C.P.R. (4th) 303, 2008 SCC 69, 2008 CarswellQue 12596, 2008 CarswellQue 12595, 383 N.R. 119, [2008] S.C.J. No. 37, 172 A.C.W.S. (3d) 915, 2008 CLB 12850, J.E. 2009-43 (S.C.C.).
- 83 "Statement of Executive Compensation", OSC 51-102 F6 (December 31, 2008); "Annual Report Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934", United States Securities Exchange Commission Form 10K; Directors Remuneration Report Regulation 2002, United Kingdom 2002 No.1986, s. 3.
- 84 Dan Ackman, "Pay Madness at Enron", *Forbes*, March 22, 2002, online: *Forbes.com* <<http://www.forbes.com/2002/03/22/0322enronpay.html>>; Kurt Eichenwald, "Enron's Many Strands: Executive Compensation", *The New York Times: Technology*, March 1, 2002, online: *The New York Times* <<http://www.nytimes.com/2002/03/01/business/enron-s-many-strands-executive-compensation-enron-paid-huge-bonuses-01-experts.html?pagewanted=all&src=pm>>.
- 85 Lucian A. Bebchuk and Holger Spamann, "Regulating Bankers' Pay" (2009), 98 *Geo. L.J.* 247, at pp. 262-263; Alex Edmans, "How to Fix Executive Compensation", *Wall Street Journal*, February 27, 2012, online: *Wall Street Journal* <<http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052970203462304577138691466777460.html>>.
- 86 Enterprise and Regulatory Reform Bill (U.K., 2013).
- 87 Department for Business Innovation & Skills, "Executive Pay: Shareholder Voting Rights Consultation" Government of the United Kingdom (March, 2012), at pp. 16-19, online: *Gov.uk* <https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/31372/12-639-executive-pay-shareholder-voting-rights-consultation.pdf>.
- 88 *Ibid.*, at p. 8.
- 89 Although the NASDAQ does not require companies to establish an independent compensation committee, compensation committees are required for corporations to deduct executive compensation greater than \$1million (Internal Revenue Code, 26 U.S.C. § 162(m)). If a NASDAQ-listed company establishes a compensation committee, NASDAQ Rule 4350(c)(3) provides that the compensation of all executive officers must be determined by a majority of independent directors or compensation committee comprised solely of independent directors (subject to limited exceptions provided in paragraph (c)).
- 90 Bruce F. Dravis, *The Role of Independent Directors After Sarbanes-Oxley* (Chicago, Illinois, American Bar Association, 2007), at p. 85.
- 91 Dodd-Frank Act, *supra*, footnote 1, at § 952; "Listing Standards for Compensation Committees", United States Securities and Exchange Commission, Release Nos. 33-9330 and 34-67220.
- 92 "Shareholder Approval of Executive Compensation of TARP Recipients, United States Securities and Exchange Commission", Rule 14a-20.
- 93 Dodd-Frank Act, *supra*, footnote 1, at § 951.

[94](#) Ibid., § 953.

[95](#) Fabrizio Ferri and David A. Maber, "Say On Pay Votes and CEO Compensation: Evidence from the UK" (2013), 17 Rev. Fin. 527, at p. 535.

[96](#) Donal Griffin and Bradley Keoun, "Citigroup Investors Reject Management Compensation Plan", Bloomberg , April 17, 2012, online: Bloomberg <<http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2012-04-17/citigroup-shareholders-reject-management-s-compensation-plan-1-.html>>.

[97](#) "Citigroup Bows to Shareholder Pressure, Overhauls Pay", Reuters , February 22, 2013, online: CNBC

<http://www.cnbc.com/id/100484136/Citigroup_Bows_to_Shareholder_Pressure_Overhauls_Pay>.

[98](#) Robin Ferracone and Dayna Harris, "Say on Pay: Identifying Investor Concerns", Fariant Advisors LLC (September, 2011), at pp. 12-13 (commissioned by the Council of Institutional Investors), online: Ohio PERS <<https://www.opers.org/pubs-archive/corporategovernance/WhitePaper-SayOnPay.pdf>>.

[99](#) Ibid. , at p. 6.

[100](#) Semler Brossy, "2012 Say on Pay Results" (December 31, 2012), at p. 9, online: Semler Brossy <<http://www.semlebrossy.com/wp-content/uploads/2013/01/SBCG-SOP-Year-End-Report.pdf>>.

[101](#) Ibid., at p. 6.

[102](#) "OSC Staff Notice 54-701: Regulatory Developments Regarding Shareholder Democracy Issues" (January 14, 2011).

[103](#) See generally, "Comments Received: Regulatory Developments Regarding Shareholder Democracy Issues", 54-701 (March 31, 2011), online: Ontario Securities Commission <<http://www.osc.gov.on.ca/en/30575.htm> >.

[104](#) Carol Hansell, Mark Connelly, Michael Disney, Gillian Stacey, Tim Baron, Adam Fanaki, and Richard Fridman, "The Quality of the Shareholder Vote in Canada", Davies Ward Phillips & Vineberg LLP Discussion Paper, October 22, 2010" submitted as part of the "Comments Received: Regulatory Developments Regarding Shareholder Democracy Issues", 54-701 (March 31, 2011), Ontario Securities Commission, at pp. 3-4, online <http://www.osc.gov.on.ca/documents/en/Securities-Category5-Comments/com_20110331_54-701_hansellc.pdf>;

[105](#) Andrew MacDougall, "Osler, Hoskin Harcourt LLP Submission" submitted as part of the "Comments Received: Regulatory Developments Regarding Shareholder Democracy Issues", 54-701 (April 1, 2011), Ontario Securities Commission, at p. 3, online: <http://www.osc.gov.on.ca/documents/en/Securities-Category5-Comments/com_20110401_54-701_macdougalla.pdf>.

[106](#) Hansell et al. , supra , footnote 104, at pp. 3-4.

[107](#) See also Stephen Harvey, "Institutional Shareholder Service Submission" submitted as part of the "Comments Received: Regulatory Developments Regarding Shareholder Democracy Issues", 54-701 (October 20, 2010), Ontario Securities Commission, online <http://www.osc.gov.on.ca/documents/en/Securities-Category5-Comments/com_20110331_54-701_sistid.pdf>; David F. Denison, "Canadian Coalition for Good Governance Submission" submitted as part of the "Comments Received: Regulatory Developments Regarding Shareholder Democracy Issues", 54-701 (March 31, 2011), Ontario Securities Commission at p. 3, online <http://www.osc.gov.on.ca/documents/en/Securities-Category5-Comments/com_20110331_54-701_denisond.pdf>.

- [108](#) Dodd-Frank Act, *supra* , footnote 1, at § 619.
- [109](#) *Ibid.*
- [110](#) *Ibid.* , § 716.
- [111](#) Letter from Hon. Jim Flaherty, Minister of Finance, Canada to Timothy Geithner, United States Secretary of the Treasury (February 13, 2012), online: Department of Finance Canada <http://www.fin.gc.ca/n12/data/12-016_1-eng.asp> ; Charles Reinhardt, "Why Canada Hates the Volcker Rule", *The Globe and Mail* , February 13, 2013, online: <<http://www2.macleans.ca/2013/02/13/why-canada-hates-the-volcker-rule/>>.
- [112](#) European Commission, "Final Report: High-Level Expert Group on Reforming the Structure of the EU Banking Sector" (Brussels, 2012) (Chair: Erkki Liikanen), online: <http://ec.europa.eu/internal_market/bank/docs/high-level_expert_group/report_en.pdf>.
- [113](#) R. Rex Chatterjee, "Dictionaries Fail: The Volcker Rule's Reliance on Definitions Renders it Ineffective and a New Solution is Needed to Adequately Regulate Proprietary Trading" (2011), 8 *Int'l L. & Mgt Rev.* 33, at p. 36.
- [114](#) The Banking Act of 1933, Pub.L. 73-66, 48 Stat. 162.
- [115](#) Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act, Pub. L. No. 106-02, 113 Stat. 1338 (1999); 12 U.S.C. §§ 1841-1850 (amended 1999).
- [116](#) Jeff Merkley and Carl Levin, "Dodd-Frank Act Restrictions on Proprietary Trading and Conflicts of Interest: New Tools to Address Evolving Threats" (2011), 48 *Harv. J. on Legis.* 515, at pp. 522-523.
- [117](#) Chatterjee, *supra* , footnote 113, at p. 38.
- [118](#) Silla Brush, "Volcker Rule Will Cost Banks \$1 Billion, U.S. Government Says", *Bloomberg* , (October 28, 2011, online: *Bloomberg* <<http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2011-10-28/volcker-rule-to-cost-banks-1b-u-s-government.html>>.
- [119](#) "The Volcker Rule Restrictions on Proprietary Trading: Implications for Market Liquidity" (New York, N.Y., Oliver Wyman, 2012), at p. 4, online: <http://www.oliverwyman.com/media/Oliver_Wyman_The_Volcker_Rule_Restrictions_on_Proprietary_Trading.pdf> (Report commissioned by the Securities Industry and Financial Market Association).
- [120](#) "Implementing OTC Derivatives Market Reforms", Financial Stability Board (October 25, 2010), online: Financial Stability Board <http://www.financialstabilityboard.org/publications/r_101025.pdf>.
- [121](#) Raffaele Scalcione, *The Derivatives Revolution: A Trapped Innovation and a Blueprint for Regulatory Reform* (The Netherlands, Wolters Kluwer, 2011), at pp. 3-5.
- [122](#) J.M. Blum, "Subordinated Debt, Market Discipline, and Banks' Risk Taking" (2002), 26 *J. Bank. & Fin.* 1427, at p. 1439; Steven L. Schwarcz, "Systemic Risk" (2008), 97 *Geo. L.J.* 193, at p. 204.
- [123](#) Janis Sarra, "Dancing the Derivative Deux Pas , The Financial Crisis and Lessons for Corporate Governance" (2009), 32 *U.N.S.W.L. J.* 447, at p. 477.
- [124](#) For an overview of the central clearing process, see Benjamin Geva, "The Clearing House Arrangement" (1991), 19 *C.B.L.J.* 138.
- [125](#) Andrew Nichol, "Hedging Against the Next Financial Crisis: Proposals for Managing Systemic Risk in Centrally Cleared Derivatives Transactions" (2013), 29 *Bank. & Fin. L. Rev.* 169, pp. 177 and 184.

[126](#) "OTC Derivatives Market Reforms: Fourth Progress Report on Implementation" (Financial Stability Board, October 31, 2012), at p. 1, online: Financial Stability Board <http://www.financialstabilityboard.org/publications/r_121031a.pdf>.

[127](#) See generally, Board of the International Organization of Securities Commissions, "Second Consultative Document: Margin Requirements for Non-Centrally Cleared Derivatives" (Bank for International Settlements and International Organization of Securities Commissions, February, 2013), online: Bank of International Settlements: <<http://www.bis.org/publ/bcbs242.pdf>>; Paul Amery, "ISDA Warns of \$10 Trillion Liquidity Drain From New Margin Rules", Index Universe.eu (November 27, 2012), online: Index Universe <<http://www.indexuniverse.eu/europe/news/8696-isd-warns-of-10-trillion-liquidity-drain-from-new-margin-rules.html>>.

[128](#) "Jurisdictions' Declared Approaches to Central Clearing of OTC Derivatives", Financial Stability Board, (November 5, 2012), at pp. 3-4, online: Financial Stability Board <http://www.financialstabilityboard.org/publications/r_121105a.pdf>.

[129](#) Nikil Chande, Jean-Philippe Dion, Darcey McVanel and Joshua Slive, "The Canadian Approach to Central Clearing for Over-the-Counter Derivatives" (2012), Fin. System Rev. 44, at p. 44-45, online: Bank of Canada <<http://www.bankofcanada.ca/wp-content/uploads/2012/12/fsr-1212-chande.pdf>>.

[130](#) OTC Derivatives Reform: This is Just the Beginning . . . (New York, Deloitte Development LLC, 2013), at p. 2, online: Deloitte <http://www.deloitte.com/assets/Dcom-UnitedStates/Local%20Assets/Documents/FSI/US_FSI_OTCDerivativesReform_021413.jpg.pdf>.